City Couneil

MEETING MINUTES
October 17, 2017

CALL TO ORDER/ROLL CALL

A regular meeting of Powell City Council was called to order by Mayor Brian Lorenz on Tuesday,
October 17, 2017 at 7:34 p.m. City Council members present included Jon Bennehoof, Frank Bertone,
Tom Counts, Jim Hrivhak, Brian Lorenz, Brendan Newcomb, and Daniel Swartwout. Also present were
Steve Lutz, City Manager; Eugene L. Hollins, Law Director; Rocky Kambo, Assistant Director of
Development; Megan Canavan, Communications Director; Karen J. Mitchell, City Clerk and interested
parties.

OPEN SESSION
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

PRESENTATION — Preservation Parks of Delaware County by Tom Curtain, Executive Director (Exhibif 1)
e The 3/10" of a mill of additional funding Preservation Parks is asking for on the ballot is not
based on the new evaluations that were received over the summer. It is based on 2016
property values.
¢ The board has decided to establish a grant program for political entities to apply to for multi-
use trails. There will be no restrictions to apply, like the programs in the past, for entities who
have aTIF.

PRESENTATION — Resurrecting Lives Foundation by Dr. Chrisanne Gordon, Founder (Exhibit 2)
¢ Founded Resurrecting Lives Foundation in Dublin, Ohio in 2012 as a nonprofit that deals with
veterans suffering from traumatic brain injuries. They coordinate and advocate for the
successful transition to a post-military career and life for veterans.
o Ohio has the sixth largest veterans' population in the nation.
o 65,000 Ohioans have been deployed since 2001 with 7,000 living in the Franklin
County area.
o Those veterans with traumatic brain injury are eight times more likely to commit
suicide.
o The number one issue facing veterans is employment.

Councilman Bennehoof: I'm helping set up a veterans' court in Delaware County with Judge
Hemmeter, and I'd be interested in your contact information.

Dr. Gordon: We started with Justice Stratton as one of our major board members so we are very much
intertwined with veterans' courts and | do offer pro bono evaluations for individuals because we really
do believe that reintegration beats incarceration every time.

PRESENTATION — Delaware County Sheriff's Office Update, Russ Martin, Sheriff (Exhibit 3]

+ We have a good working relationship with the Powell Police Department. We meet on a
monthly basis fo discuss best practices and shared services.

o Deputies are conducting 15% more business and home checks from the previous year, as
well as more traffic stops and enforcement. There are a lot of requests for residential speed
enforcement in the larger townships that don't have their own police force, but it is hard to
provide that due to limited funding.

e« About one-third of the budget ($7 million dollars annually) goes to housing the county's
inmates. There is an average 200-240 inmates on any given night. A large percentage of
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those inmates have mental health or substance abuse issues for which programming and
counseling is provided.

o Exhibit 3 is comprehensive list of the initiatives that the Sheriff's office is involved in with
responding to the drug problem. Ohio will probably frack about 11,000 overdose deaths in
the last 3 years at the end of this year. It is an epidemic.

» Crime trends county-wide; breaking and enterings are down about 36% from last year;
burglary is down about 27%; forgery, bad checks, and theft from vehicles are trending down.
The one theft offense that is tracking up is retail theft/shoplifting. That has come with growth
of retailin the county. Domestic violence trends upward slightly and is the number two type
of call for service. [ sit as a co-chair with the county prosecutor on a capital fund effort to
bring a domestic violence shelter to the county. .Delaware County is the largest county
without one. Elderly scams/calls are also being tracked.

¢ |wanted to give a shout out to Officer Ben Boruchowitz who helped us at the county fair on
our Hidden in Plain Site which was an educational effort to let families know how drugs could
be concealed in a student or family member's room, etc.

Councilman Bennehoof: The drop box located at the jail. Any 1houghfs of franchising that at local
police stations?

Sheriff Martin: We have five locations around the county: the Delaware City Police Department, the
jail, Genoa Township, and Shawnee Hills. You need to talk to Chief Vest about that possibility. There is a
problem with collection and destruction so we have to manage how many we have out there.

steve Lutz, City Manager: Can you briefly discuss the consolidated 911Center we have?

Sheriff Martin: Several years ago, we consolidated our Communications Center. We have a 911 board
that your City Manager and Chief sit on and it has general oversight of the county-wide emergency
communications. It has top-notch infrasiructure. We just did a cost analysis across the board between
the Commissioners' Office and the Sheriff's Office and we are being a good steward of the taxpayers’
dollars. We provide communication for all law enforcement across the county. Many of those
dispatchers are cross-trained to dispatch for police, fire/EMS, etc.

Mayor Lorenz: 1'd like to commend you and your efforts on the drug licison. I've participated in many
events with you and other members of the county and | know that it's a multifaceted, funded position. |
think it's great fo have that one stop person in place that's always on call and ready to go and can
handle all these different issues that come up.

Sheriff Martin: | appreciate that. We are not going to be able to arrest our way out of this. A lot of
these families didn’t intend to become addicted, but they are. One of the things we heard at several
summits is there are a lot of great resources in this county but people just didn't know how to get ahold
of them. So we thought if we had that one stop contact, that she could direct them into the best
possible resources for their own specific situation.

PRESENTATION — NAMI of Delaware and Momrow Counties, Mark Klein and Becky Becker, President
(Exhibit 4)
e National Alliance on Mental lliness is the nation's largest grass roots mental health

organization dedicated to building betters lives for Americans affected by mental iliness.

¢ NAMI provides support and education to those in need and is funded by the Delaware
Morrow Mental Health Recovery Services Board, Delaware County Foundation, Delaware
County Health Care Foundation, United Way, membership dues and donations.

» NAMI advocates by shaping nafional public policies; listening by responding to communities’
needs; and leading through public awareness, activities and events.

» Programs are provided free of charge to the community and are provided by volunteers.



CITIZEN PARTICIPATION
Mayor Lorenz opened the citizen participation session for items not included on the agenda. Hearing
none, he closed the public comment session.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES — October 3, 2017

Councilman Newcomb made two changes to pages 3 and 5 of the minutes.

MOTION: Councilman Hrivnak moved to adopt the minutes of October 3, 2017 as amended.
Councilman Bertone seconded the motion. By unanimous consent of the remaining members of
Council, the minutes were approved as amended.

CONSENT AGENDA

MOTION: Councilman Bennehoof moved to adopt the consent agenda. Councilman Berfone
seconded the motion. By unanimous consent of the remaining members of Council, the consent
agenda was adopted.

RESOLUTION 2017-28: A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CITY MANAGER TO ENTER INTO A SEWER
MAINTENANCE AGREEMENT WITH DELAWARE COUNTY AND LIBERTY TOWNSHIP FOR STORM SEWER
IMPROVEMENTS INSTALLED UNDER HUNTER'S BEND IN THE RESERVE AT SCIOTO GLEN DEVELOPMENT. (EX.
A)

Mr. Lutz: This is a fairly lengthy agreement for a fairly simple subject. Scioto Glen is our newest
subdivision located at the far northwest corner of the City and Hunter's Bend is our last phase. Hunter's
Bend is a road that runs north and south in the City and township. It just so happened that the storm
sewer, which the City maintains, is directly on the City/township line and all this agreement does is clarify
that this is the City's sewer and the City is responsible for maintaining it.

Mayor Lorenz opened this item to public comment. Hearing none, he closed public comment and
opened the floor for comments and questions from Council.

MOTION: Councilman Bennehoof moved to adopt Resolution 2017-28. Councilman Bertone seconded
the motion. By unanimous consent of the remaining members of Council, Resolution 2017-28 was
adopted.

SECOND READING: ORDINANCE 2017-49: AN ORDINANCE ACCEPTING THE ANNEXATION OF 1.1186
ACRES, MORE OR LESS, FROM LIBERTY TOWNSHIP TO THE CITY OF POWELL. (EX. A)

Mr. Lutz: This is for the Verizon retail center located near the southeast intersection of Sawmill Parkway
and Seldom Seen Road. It is adjacent to Bunker Lane which the City has built as part of a
development in that area. In order to gain access to Bunker Lane, we did require the business to annex
into the City if they wanted that access. From the City's standpoint, we will gain property and income
tax from this business.

Mayor Lorenz: There's a missing part to the bike path where the daycare is now. Is the missing bike
path on this property that we are annexing?

Rocky Kambo, Assistant Director of Development: It's on the property we are going to annex. Part of
the agreement for the Powell Grand development [is that it] has a path going through the
development itself as well as a path along Sawmill Parkway and up Bunker Lane.

Mayor Lorenz opened this item to public comment. Hearing none, he closed public comment and
opened the floor for comments and questions from Council.

MOTION: Councilman Bennehoof moved to adopt Ordinance 2017-49. Councilman Bertone seconded
the motion.






MOTION: Councilman Bertone moved to adopt Ordinance 2017-51. Councilman Bennehoof seconded
the motion.

VOTE: Y = N _O

FIRST READING: ORDINANCE 2017-52: AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE CODIFIED ORDINANCES, CITY OF
POWELL, OHIO TO PROVIDE AMENDMENTS TO GENERAL OFFENSES, POWELL CITY CODE CHAPTERS 501-
557; TO PROVIDE FOR PENALTIES; TO PROVIDE FOR CODIFICATION; TO PROVIDE FOR SEVERABILITY; TO
REPEAL CONFLICTING ORDINANCES; TO PROVIDE AN EFFECTIVE DATE; AND FOR OTHER PURPOSES. (EX.
A.B C)

Mr. Lutz: We use a codification service as we enact ordinances and as the state enacts legislation that
impacts the City, it gets codified into our books. As you may recall, we did start with a new codifier so
this is the first time we've seen this ordinance in this format. It's a little different than in the past, and
while it may not be the way we would do it, it meets ifs infended purpose.

Councilman Swartwout: So essentially these are changes we are making to our own City code based
on changes in state law?

Gene Hollins, Law Director: That's right. We have an obligation to keep our traffic and criminal codes
in substantial compliance with the Ohio Revised Code. That is part of what we hire an outside codifier
to do. They go through each and every piece of state legislation and incorporate it into our code.
What we would like to provide you, in essence, is a redline document showing how they got
incorporated. This particular company is more of a two-step process which is first to send us the state
legislation in its state form. Ifit's okay, then they will go ahead and incorporate it info our code. It will
take some getting used to but we will get through it this year and see if we can tweak the process next
year.

Mayor Lorenz opened this item to public comment. Hearing none, he closed public comment and
opened the floor for comments and questions from Council.

MOTION: Councilman Bennehoof moved to suspend the rules in regards to Ordinance 2017-52.
Councilman Bertone seconded the motion.

VOTE: Y 7 N 0

MOTION: Councilman Bennehoof moved to adopt Ordinance 2017-52. Councilman Bertone seconded
the motion.

VOTE: Y T N 0

FIRST READING: ORDINANCE 2017-53: AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE CODIFIED ORDINANCES, CITY OF
POWELL, OHIO TO PROVIDE AMENDMENTS TO TRAFFIC OFFENSES, POWELL CITY CODE CHAPTERS 301-375;
TO PROVIDE FOR PENALTIES; TO PROVIDE FOR CODIFICATION; TO PROVIDE FOR SEVERABILITY; TO REPEAL
CONFLICTING ORDINANCES; TO PROVIDE AN EFFECTIVE DATE; AND FOR OTHER PURPOSES. (EX. A, B, C)

Mr. Lutz: This is similar to the previous ordinance. It addresses the traffic offenses.

Councilman Newcomb: In Section 6 of the Ordinance, it references Section 313.0%9 of our Code, but in
Exhibit B it refers to Section 442.15. I'm not sure which one we are amending or where it will fall under.

Mr. Hollins: 1t looks like a mislabeled section by the codifier on the Exhibit and | suggest we take this to a
second reading.

Mayor Lorenz opened this item to public comment. Hearing none, he closed public comment and
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that it would seek for relief all damages, fees, and costs to which it is entitled, including its attorney fees.
With the City already being found liable, it was incumbent upon us to stop the bleeding. The City faced
a dangerous, risky scenario if we had litigated, to the bitter end, the grand total of damages. As we
learned, Powell Crossing was seeking much, much more than $1.8 million. And based on the unique
facts of this case, the insurance company let it be known that damages in the Powell Crossing litigation
might not be covered. If we had continued to fight, we would have risked losing millions of your tax
dollars with absolutely no insurance coverage. Instead, our insurance covered almost half of the
damages, and the City paid less than $1 million out-of-pocket. That's what a seitflement is: risk
avoidance. And the people did not elect us to be risky with their tax dollars.

Even though he voted in favor of the settlement, Council Member Newcomb has refused to explain his
vote on the record. Mr. Newcomb's silence has empowered his friends to peddle their misleading,
inaccurate claims about the settlement. But make no mistake. The claims made by the Ebersole-
Valvona campaign attempt to undermine this Council - including you, Mr. Newcomb ~ and undermine
the public's confidence in the judicial system. At our last Council meeting, David Ebersole claimed that
this Council is misappropriating public funds. This is a serious charge. Did you vote to misappropriate
public funds, Mr. Newcomb? | most certainly did not. This Council most certainly did not. But if my
fiend made that claim about me, | would say something about it. You, however, have refused to do
s0. When you began speaking at our last Council meeting, | thought, “At last, Brendan will explain his
vote on the record and dispel the claims made by his friends." Instead, you blasted the members of this
Council and the process behind the appropriation. If you genvinely harbored these concems, why did
you remain silent on September 19th? And whatever your concerns may have been, they did not stop
you from voting in favor of the settlement.

Four weeks have passed, and the claims made by the Ebersole-Valvona campaign have not subsided.
I'm looking at you, Mr. Newcomb. | know you and respect you as a colleague. You have a unique
opportunity to move this City forward. You have an opportunity to help this City heal. That's why |
publicly ask you, Brendan Newcomb, to come forward, explain your vote in favor of the settlement, and
disavow the claims made by your friends in the Ebersole-Valvona campaign. | ask you: Are you with the
city? Or are you with the small group who would risk potentially bankrupting us?

Councilman Bennehoof: There isn’'t a whole lot to add to that. | agree with everything that Mr.
Swartwout has shared with us. | would reiterate the things I've said in the past.

The Consfitution of the United States is the foundation for the Ohio Revised Code. The Ohio Revised
Code is the foundation for this City's charter. We have followed, with extensive legal counsel and
outside legal counsel, the letter of the law in all of these proceedings. | did, in fact, vote against Powell
Crossing. But that was in an attempt to forestall the process and have a conversation about a couple
of minor points that | had with it.

There have been specious comments on social media that this Council here is variance-happy.
Variances are tools. TIFs are tools. There are a lot of different tools that the City and other political
subdivisions, townships, counties, etc., can use to help developments occur. We cannot act outside the
law because somebody doesn’t like it [or that] somebody wants to be the last person that moves into
town. We are not that body. If we were, we would subject ourselves to becoming sued by every
developer that owns land in Powell that wants to do something that the people say they don't want
because they've been misled, misinformed or are uninformed. And if this body voted to not approve
something that is legitimate, lawful and supported, then we would be in court directly and suffer much
larger damages than we have mitigated with this settlement.

Another note that the public needs to understand is that 100% of the petitions that were moved forward
that ended up on the ballot have all failed in the court. One hundred percent of them have failed in
court,






